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FAITH BAPTIST CHURCH

Pastor:  Reverend Edward Burrill
	Telephone:  1-902-354-7390
Location:  349 North Kemptville Road

Sundays

Worship Service - 2:00 pm

***
KEMPTVILLE UNITED BAPTIST CHURCH

	Pastor:  Reverend Kevin Jamieson	
	Location:  16 North Kemptville Road
	Email:  kemptvilleubchurch@gmail.com
Telephone:  Church - 902-761-2050
		Residence - 902-761-2424
Facebook Page:  @Kemptvillebaptist

Sundays

Worship Service – 11:00 am

Wednesdays 

Prayer Meeting – 7:00 pm

SENIORS’ LUNCH

	A seniors’ lunch is scheduled for March 25, 2024, at noon.  All welcome.

EASTER POTLUCK BREAKFAST

	An Easter Potluck Breakfast is scheduled for March 31, 2024, at 9:30 am.  All welcome.
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COFFEE TIME AND CRAFTS

[bookmark: _Hlk154161833]	Coffee Time and Crafts is cancelled until further notice.

***
VICTORY BAPTIST CHURCH

Pastor:  Reverend Joey Ring
Church:  902-761-2562
Location:  1920 Highway 203, Kemptville

Sundays
Sunday School – 10:00 am  
Morning Service – 11:00 am
Evening Service – 6:00 pm 

Wednesdays
Evening Service – 7:30 pm
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***
!! HAPPY BIRTHDAY !!
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	Happy Birthday to the following individuals who are celebrating a birthday during the month of March:

	04 – Fred Randall
	17 – John Muise

	06 – Macy Gates
	19 – Caitlin Connell

	06 – Richie Hanley
	21 – Ava Kerr

	08 – Harvey Mood
	23 – Raymond Randall

	09 – Silvia Madauss
	24 – Peggy Burrill

	13 – Richard Clarke
	25 – Cindel Connell
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[bookmark: _Hlk154161879]If the names of any individuals living within our community are missing from the above list, please provide details
as outlined on the last page of the Newsletter.

***
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KEMPTVILLE DISTRICT 
VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT


[bookmark: _Hlk156838800]KDVFD MONTHLY MEETING

	The Firefighters’ Monthly Meeting will be held on March 5, 2024, immediately following the Rate Payers’ Meeting.

KDVFD MONTHLY TRAINING SESSION

	The Firefighters’ Monthly Training Session will be held March 12, 2024, at 7:00 pm.

NEW VOLUNTEERS

Any resident interested in joining the KDVFD is to contact Chief Bruce Gates at 902-761-2683.
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***
ANNUAL RATE PAYERS’ MEETING


	A rate payers’ meeting is scheduled to be held on March 5, 2024, 7:00 pm, at the Fire Hall.  All owners of property within the Kemptville area are encouraged to attend.

***
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IN MEMORY OF GERALD CROWELL
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	We, the family of the late Gerald Crowell, are deeply touched by the outpouring of support over the past few months and weeks.  We extend our most sincere and heartfelt gratitude to the many family members, friends, colleagues and acquaintances who visited, called, prayed, brought food and provided respite during his illness.
	We would like to extend a special thank you to the Kemptville United Baptist Church, particularly Reverend Kevin Jamieson, for officiating at the service.  Our heartfelt appreciation also goes to the Social Committee, supported by the Victory Baptist Church, for organizing a gathering of food, fellowship, and remembrance to celebrate Jerry’s memory.
	The beautiful cards, messages, stories, and words of condolence shared with us have been a source of comfort during our time of grief.  Your thoughtfulness has made us feel surrounded by love and support. 
	As we cherish the memories of my husband and our Dad, we find solace in knowing that he is smiling down on all of us.  Your support has been a beacon of light during this challenging time, and we are truly thankful for each and every one of you.
	With heartfelt thanks – Linda, Terry, Tracy and Trent 

***
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DAYLIGHT SAVING TIME
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	Daylight Saving Time arrives at 2:00 am, Sunday, March 10, 2024.  Be sure to turn your clocks ahead one hour before heading to bed Saturday night - March 9, 2024!

***
SPRING IS COMING …… !!!
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	Spring officially arrives March 19, 2024.  Welcome!!!

***
AFRICAN HERITAGE MONTH

	February is African Heritage Month in Nova Scotia.  This year is the 40th anniversary of African Heritage Month in our province.  The theme for this year is “Our Smiles, Our Joy, Our Resilience as African Nova Scotians” - reflective of the joy and pride when sharing the history and culture that highlights the resilience of the Black Nova Scotian community that has survived and thrived over 400 years.
	African Heritage Month incudes both commemoration of the past struggles and tragedies that have faced the African Nova Scotian community and celebration of African Nova Scotians’ unique and enduring contributions to the province.
	There are 52 historical African Nova Scotian communities.  Approximately 2.4 percent of Nova Scotians identify as African Nova Scotian, with 71.8 percent having roots in the province going back three generations or more.  The first 
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Black History Month in Nova Scotia was observed in 1988 and renamed African Heritage Month in 1996.
	Events and celebrations will be held throughout the province.  Learn more about the month and the events by visiting https://ansa.novascotia.ca/african-heritage-month.

***
HERITAGE DAY – 2024

	Nova Scotia’s Heritage Day for 2024 occurred on February 19, 2024.  Although we enjoyed a provincial holiday, are you aware of the individual selected as the honouree for this year?
	The name of the individual selected for Heritage Day 2024, is William Hall.  And who was William Hall?
	William was the son of formerly enslaved parents, Jacob and Lucy Hall, who fled Maryland during the War of 1812 as refugees and settled in Nova Scotia.  Jacob worked in a shipyard in Summerville, where William was born in 1827.  The family later bought a farm in Horton Bluff, where William attended school.  As a young man, William worked in shipyards in Hantsport for several years, building vessels.  He then joined the crew of a Merchant Navy vessel and, before he was eighteen, had visited many of the world’s busiest ports.
	William enlisted in the Royal Navy in 1852 at Liverpool, England.  His first service, as Able Seaman, was onboard HMS RODNEY, and included two years in the Crimean War.  William was part of the marine forces that landed to assist with manning heavy gun batteries, and he received British and Turkish medals for his service.
	After the Crimean War, William was assigned to the receiving ship HMS VICTORY at Portsmouth, England.  He then joined the crew of HMS SHANNON as Captain of the Foretop (ie, responsible for the crew climbing the foremast and
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rigging the sails).  It was his service with HMS SHANNON, that led to William being the first black individual, first Nova Scotian, and one of the first Canadians to be awarded the Victoria Cross.  The Victoria Cross is the highest and most prestigious decoration of the British honours system.  It is awarded for valour “in the presence of the enemy” to members of the British Armed Forces.  Canadians were part of the British Armed Forces during the life of William Hall.
	The captain of the HMS SHANNON, William Peel, recommended William and fellow crew member Thomas Young for the Victoria Cross, in recognition of their “gallant conduct at a twenty-four-pounder gun …  at Lucknow on the 16th November 1857.”  Hall received his Victoria Cross aboard HMS DONEGAL in Queenstown Harbour, Ireland, on October 28, 1859.  His naval career continued aboard many ships until he retired in 1876 as Quartermaster.  (A Quartermaster is the manager of supplies and provisions.)
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William Hall
 1827 - 1904

	William returned to Nova Scotia and lived with his sisters, Rachel Robinson and Mary Hall, on a farm in Avonport.
	Few Nova Scotians knew of his career until 1901, when HRH the Duke of Cornwall and York (later King George V)
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visited Nova Scotia.  A parade of British veterans was held in the Duke’s honour, where William wore his Victoria Cross and three other service medals.  As the Duke inspected the veterans, he inquired about the medals, which drew attention to Hall’s service.
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A picture of William Hall’s medals.
L to R – The Victoria Cross (1857); the Crimean War medal (1854), with the Sebastopol, Inkerman, and Balaklava clasps; the 
Turkish Crimea Medal (1856); and the Indian Mutiny Medal 
(1858) with Lucknow clasp.

	Three years later, William Hall died at home and was buried without military honours in an unmarked grave.  In 1937, a local campaign was launched to have William recognized by the Canadian Legion, and in 1946 his body was reburied in the grounds of the Hantsport Baptist Church and a monument was erected nearby.
	Subsequently, a branch of the Canadian Legion in Halifax was renamed in his honour.  A gymnasium in Cornwallis, and the DaCosta-Hall Educational Program for Black students in Montreal, also perpetuate his name.  William Hall is also featured in exhibits at the Halifax Citadel, the Maritime Museum of the Atlantic and at the Black Cultural Centre for Nova Scotia.
	In November 2010, a connector road in Hantsport was named the William Hall VC Memorial Highway.  Signs bearing William’s likeness were erected on the road from Highway
9
101 to Trunk 1.  
	It was announced on 26 June 2015 that the fourth ship in the Royal Canadian Navy’s Harry DeWolf class would be named for William Hall.  The ship will be constructed at Halifax Shipyards.  The keel laying ceremony was held on 17 February 2021 with a number of his descendants in attendance.  	 
	[Note:  HMS – means His or Her (depending on whether Great Britain has a King or Queen) Majesty’s Ship, with most belonging to the British Royal Navy.]

***
SPRING BEAR HUNT PILOT – 
INPUT REQUESTED

	On January 24, 2024, the provincial government invited Nova Scotians to provide feedback on a spring bear hunt pilot, proposed to start this May and June.
	Currently, bear hunting is permitted only in the fall.  The Department of Natural Resources and Renewables is proposing a five-week bear season this spring as it considers whether there should be a spring bear season every year.  Nova Scotia is the only province with a black bear population and no spring bear hunt.
	The proposed spring bear season would only be open to Nova Scotia residents, would allow only male bears and females with no cubs to be taken, and there would be no hunting on Sundays.
	Hunters would need a bear hunting licence and would be required to report their hunt.  The data collected from a pilot hunt would help inform decisions about potential future hunts.
	An online survey and other ways to share input are at:  https://novascotia.ca/spring-bear-hunt-engagement/.  Consultation ends on February 24, 2024.
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	The annual bear hunting bag limit of one bear would not increase with a spring hunting season.  Bear hunting licences would be sold only at Natural Resources and Renewables offices.  Changes to regulations under the Wildlife Act would be made to allow the pilot project.

***
PUBLIC PROSECUTION SERVICE -
STAFF INCREASES

	The provincial government announced on January 25, 2024, that 27 new permanent positions are being added to the Public Prosecution Service (PPS).  These new positions will contribute to protecting public safety and reducing the risk of criminal cases being dismissed for delay.
	The PPS was created in 1990 as Canada’s first independent public prosecution service.  There are more than 100 Crown attorneys who prosecute Criminal Code charges and provincial regulatory offences.  
	Section 11(b) of the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms sets out that any person charged with an offence has the right to be tried within a reasonable time.  The Supreme Court of Canada, in a 2016 decision, set these timelines at 18 months in provincial court and 30 months in Supreme Court.

***
NEW BAIL COURT

	A new bail court is to be established in Halifax Regional Municipality and will hear cases from across the province virtually and reduce backlogs and delays in the provincial court system.
	Eight new Justice Department positions will be dedicated to operating the bail court and four additional presiding justices of the peace will be appointed.
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	Bail is used when a person is charged with a crime and, rather than being held in custody while awaiting trial, is released under certain conditions imposed by the court.
	There will be more feasibility and design planning before the location and opening date of the bail court are determined.  Operating costs, including salaries, are forecasted to be 
$1.75 million in 2024-25.  To support an increase in casework, Nova Scotia Legal Aid will receive an annual grant of $227,000 to hire a new staff lawyer and court support worker.

***
TRAINING & SUPPORT FOR
SKILLED TRADES PROFESSIONALS

	The province is making it easier for people to become certified in the skilled trades sector with two new initiatives as part of the plan to grow Nova Scotia’s skilled trades workforce.
	Funding for 200 more apprentice training seats in trades is the first step towards eliminating wait lists in these high-demand trades.  Additionally, the certification exam fees are being waived for trades professionals who are experienced but not registered apprentices.  This puts about $740 back in the pockets of those looking to become a certified trades professional through the trade qualifier route.
	Nova Scotia Community College is providing the additional training in the following high-demand trades:  plumber / carpenter / powerline technician / industrial mechanic / welder / metal fabricator / automotive service technician.  The International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 625 is providing the training for the electrician trade.
	These two initiatives are part of the $100-million plan announced in October to recruit, retain and train more people
12

in the skilled trades.  The government is accelerating growth in the skilled trades and modernizing the apprenticeship and trades qualification system to meet the needs of a growing province.  The goal is to add up to 5,000 more apprentices to the system over the next three years, increase the number of journeypersons and trade qualifiers taking on apprentices by 1,000 a year, and increase the retention rate of apprentices to 60 percent from 43 percent within the next five years.
***
REDUCING WAIT TIME 
FOR DRIVER’S TESTS

	Nova Scotians will be able to get a driver’s test sooner with the province adding more examiners and making the testing system more efficient.
	Public Works has hired five new driver examiners to work at Access Nova Scotia centres and is partnering with Safety Services Nova Scotia to hire and train 10 more.  With these 15 new driver examiners, up to 900 tests per week will be added to the system.  Tests are also being added by extending hours and making appointments available on weekends.
	About 10 percent of appointments are currently missed or not completed; this rate will be improved through reduced paperwork, more reminders and improved translated materials.
	The goal of the initiative is to reduce wait times for a drivers test to about three weeks.  The current wait time in Nova Scotia is about six weeks and was as high as 22 weeks last August. In 2022-23, there were 68,218 road tests scheduled in Nova Scotia.
	The new examiners are being hired on one-year terms and are expected to be hired and trained by summer.  The cost of this initiative is expected to be about $2.3 million. 

***
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ELECTRICITY RATE PROTECTION

	The provincial government announced a proposal with the aim to defer power rate increases recently announced by Nova Scotia Power.
	The proposal would extend the time for ratepayers to cover a portion of Nova Scotia Power’s fuel costs over a 10-year period, resulting in a rate increase of just over one percent.  Ratepayers would otherwise face a seven percent increase and industrial customers would see a 13 percent hike.
	Nova Scotia Power filed a proposal to recover its fuel costs with the Nova Scotia Utilities and Review Board in January, which included the government’s financial proposal.  If the board approves the proposal, the purchase would proceed through Invest Nova Scotia.  The provincial government’s cost of borrowing is lower than Nova Scotia Power’s, so this proposal results in lower borrowing costs to ratepayers, in addition to spreading costs over a longer period of time.

***
CANADA CARBON REBATE

	Starting in April 2024, Nova Scotians will receive less from the carbon tax rebate.  A family of four in Nova Scotia is to receive $206 every quarter, reduced from $248, based on the carbon tax rebate amounts announced by Ottawa for the 2024-25 fiscal year.  An individual will receive $103 every three months instead of the current $124.  The reduction reflects the carbon tax pause on home heating oil that began in November.  The federal government is planning to double the rural top-up to 20 percent.  The Climate Action Incentive Payment is now known as the Canada Carbon Rebate.

***
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HEALTH AND SAFETY


CANADIAN DENTAL CARE PLAN

	The Canadian Dental Care Plan (CDCP) is intended to help ease financial barriers to accessing oral health care for eligible Canadian residents.
	To qualify for CDCP, you must:
· not have access to dental insurance;
· have an adjusted family net income of less than $90,000 (a formula exists to determine this);
· be a Canadian resident for tax purposes; and
· have filed your tax return in the previous year.
You need to meet all the eligibility criteria to qualify for the CDCP.
	If you have dental coverage through a provincial, territorial or federal government social program, you may still qualify for the CDCP.  If you meet all the eligibility criteria, your coverage will be coordinated between the plans to ensure there is no duplication or gaps in coverage.
	Applications for the CDCP will open in phases.  When an individual can apply is based on the date of birth as follows:
· Seniors aged 87 and above – applications opened in December 2023;
· Seniors aged 77 to 86 – applications opened January 2024;
· Seniors 72 to 76 – applications opened in February;
· Seniors aged 70 to 71 – applications will open in March;
· Seniors aged 65 to 69 – applications will open in May;
· Adults with a valid Disability Tax Credit Certificate – applications will open in June;
· Children under the age of 18 – applications will open in June;
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· All remaining eligible Canadian residents – applications will open starting 2025.
	Letters including a personalized application code and instruction on how to apply are now being sent to seniors aged 72 and older.  If you receive a letter:
· Follow the instructions in the letter to apply by phone.
· Wait for Service Canada to let you know if you qualify for the CDCP.
· If you do qualify, wait to receive your welcome package from Sun Life before scheduling any dental appointments.  It will explain how and when you can get your care paid for.

	If you’re eligible to apply now but have not received a letter:
· Invitation letters will be sent out in phases beginning in December 2023.  All letters are expected to be delivered by the end of March 2024.
· These letters will be sent to the address you used in your 2022 tax return and only if you have an adjusted family net income of less than $90,000.  If you have not filed your 2022 taxes, you may not receive a letter in the mail.  If your address is out of date, you should contact the Canada Revenue Agency to update your file.

	People who are eligible to apply starting in May 2024 will be able to do so online.  More information on how to apply online will be made available by the federal government at a later date.
	The types of services covered under the CDCP is outlined at the Canada.ca website.  Additionally, the percentage of costs covered depends on your adjusted family net income:
· lower than $70,000 – 100 percent of eligible services at the CDCP established fees;
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· between $70,000 - $79,999 – 60 percent; and
· between $80,000 - $89,999 – 40 percent.
Some services will require preauthorization and will not become available until November 2024.
	Before receiving oral health care, you should always ask your oral health provider about any costs that won’t be covered by the plan.  Be sure you know what you will have to pay directly to your oral health provider ahead of receiving treatment. 

NEW PILOT EDUCATION PROGRAM FOR CCAs

	A new continuing care assistant (CCA) program will be tested this year with the goal of improving training and getting more CCAs delivering quality care sooner.
	The government announced this pilot program on February 15, 2024.  A six-month training program with updated curriculum that better reflects the complex care needs of older Nova Scotians will be piloted in April, with a second class in the fall.  The current average length of CCA training is eight months.
	The program is a partnership with the Employment Nova Scotia division of Labour, Skills and Immigration, Nova Scotia Community College (NSCC) and Shannex.  (Shannex is a company providing living and care facilities that started in Sydney, NS, and has now expanded to several other provinces.)  Each class can have 24 students.
	Students in the pilot will receive free tuition and books and a wage supplement from Employment Nova Scotia.  Employment Nova Scotia will also offer support for transportation, child care, technology, tutoring and moving costs.
	The CCA program is offered at NSCC, Universite Sainte-Anne, and seven private career colleges.  Students will be accepted into the pilot program based on NSCC’s current 
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CCA program admission requirements.  NSCC instructors will support curriculum development and deliver the pilot training.  Shannex will provide classroom and lab space, half of the students’ wages and a guaranteed job for two years.  The province will continue to cover tuition costs for students in CCA programs.
	More information about the pilot program including applications for the April class, is available at:  
https://shannex.com/cca-program/.

WARNING:  CANNABIS-INDUCED PSYCHOSIS

	Recent data has resulted in a warning from experts relating to the risk of cannabis-induced psychosis.  Emergency Room visits in Ontario due to this condition rose 220 percent from 2021-2024.
	One individual’s experience includes hearing voices in his head.  Those voices are known as auditory hallucinations – a hallmark of psychosis.  After consultations with physicians, it is believed heavy smoking of high-THC cannabis contributed to this psychosis and eventual diagnosis of schizophrenia.  (THC is tetrahydrocannabinol – the main psychoactive ingredient in cannabis.)   
	Researchers are sounding the alarm that while casual cannabis use isn’t harmful for most people, possible connections are being found between using cannabis products with high-potency THC and harmful health effects – particularly among young men.  
	Studies completed found that for men aged 14 to 24, the risk of developing schizophrenia rises to over 40 percent within three years of showing up in an Emergency Room for cannabis-induced psychosis.  Another study found that 27.5 percent of people who visited an Emergency Room for cannabis use developed an anxiety disorder for the first time within
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three years.
	Since cannabis became legal in Canada in 2018, both the number of stores and range of products has increased.  Newer products like gummies have hit the shelves – some with much higher THC content.  Even without getting into edibles, nearly all cannabis is much stronger today than it was a decade ago.
	Natural cannabis plants contain one to two percent THC; genetically modified plants are cultivated to boost the percentage.  For the period from the 1960s to 1980s, cannabis would have anywhere from one to five percent THC.  Today, the amount in plants is much higher, and commercially available processed products can contain 20 percent THC or more.
	When first legalized, some labels on packages included warnings that regular use “Can increase the risk of psychosis and schizophrenia.”  Such warnings were phased out in April 2019.  Some researchers feel this was a mistake and people have the right to know about this association.  Additionally, edibles take longer to kick in, so if people want an immediate high, they risk eating too many too fast and getting hit harder.

YOUNG-ONSET DEMENTIA
	“Young-onset dementia”, or “early onset Alzheimer’s”, is increasing in Canada.  A growing number of Canadians are developing dementia in their 60s, 50s, 40s and even earlier.  Individuals diagnosed under the age of 65 are considered to have “young-onset dementia”.  Experts are not sure exactly what is causing the increase.  
	In a recent study by the Alzheimer’s Society of Canada, called The Many Faces of Dementia in Canada, one of three groups of people most likely to develop dementia over the next three decades includes younger Canadians, especially within Indigenous communities. 
	Alzheimer’s disease is thought to be the most common 
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cause of young-onset dementia, with the first symptoms similar to those of later-onset Alzheimer’s disease – memory loss and difficulties finding words.  Genetics can be a factor in someone developing dementia, as can past head trauma, stroke, and hearing loss.  Additionally, non-biological factors such as socioeconomic background, gender, race, health and education also contribute toward dementia.

SLEEP APNEA

	Millions of Canadians have sleep apnea, but roughly 8 out of 10 are undiagnosed.
	There are two main types of sleep apnea – obstructive sleep apnea and central sleep apnea.  Obstructive sleep apnea is the most common.  When this condition exists, people experience a collapse of their upper airway during sleep, which leads to recurring interruptions in breathing.  Central sleep apnea is a signal problem – when the brain fails to accurately send breathing signals while people are asleep.  Roughly 5.4 million Canadians live with sleep apnea, which tends to affect men more so than women.  Approximately 80 percent of people living with sleep apnea are undiagnosed.  
	People living with sleep apnea often report normal levels of sleep and stay asleep throughout the night, but are frequently sleeping during the day and might have difficulty with concentration and alertness.  Snoring is also a common sleep apnea symptom.  
	If left untreated, sleep apnea can lead to a host of medical conditions, including heart disease, type 2 diabetes and high blood pressure.  In the long term, people have a higher risk of developing strokes, cognitive impairment and dementia.
	Testing for apnea can be completed either in an over-night lab or at home.  Regardless, reduction in overall airflow,
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dips in oxygen, changes in blood oxygen as well as snoring are monitored.
	Continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) machines is the primary treatment for sleep apnea, but are only funded in certain provinces.  Nova Scotia is not one of those provinces.

MENTAL HEALTH SUPPORT –
FIRST RESPONDERS
 
	Volunteer firefighters and volunteer members of ground search and rescue teams can now access new mental health support at any time and at no cost.  The Nova Scotia Fire Fighter and Ground Search and Rescue Volunteer Assistance Program gives these first responders and their families access to a range of health and wellness services, including personal and family counselling, financial advice, stress management and nutrition advice, and more.  
	The program includes counselling from mental health clinicians, available 24 hours a day, seven days a week in person, by phone or online.  The service is part of a two-year pilot program with Telus Health that will help the government better understand the mental health needs of volunteer firefighters and ground search and rescue volunteers.

ACCESS TO MEDICAL RECORDS

	A pilot project to allow 12,000 Nova Scotians to access their medical records was announced by the provincial government on January 30, 2024.  Patients attached to clinics in New Waterford, Westville, Greenwood and Liverpool can access their medical files if they use the YourHealthNS app that was launched in November, 2023. Information that can be accessed through this pilot includes:
· a record of clinic visits, including who they saw, when
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and why;
· hospital and emergency department visits;
· a list of prescribed medications, along with dosage and usage instructions;
· results of some diagnostic scans, such as  MRIs, CT scans and X-rays;
· lab results, such as blood and urine test; and
· vaccination records.
Information obtained from this pilot project will determine when it can be expanded province wide and what information is most useful to provide.  Officials are hoping a full-scale launch can happen in June.  The cost of making records readily available through the app is $2 million.

CONSTRUCTION DELAYS – 
HEALTH CARE FACILITIES

	Delays persist with major Nova Scotia health-care construction projects.  This includes the use of an unfinished hotel in Bedford that was purchased for $34 million for conversion into a transitional care unit, at a cost of $15 million.  Renovations to this building are now expected to be completed in 2024.  
	Preparation work for the Halifax Infirmary project announced last May was to be completed this month, but has yet to begin.  The prep work was to include the demolition of the hospital parking garage on Robie Street, but no update has been provided as to when this will actually occur. 

PRODUCT RECALLS

	The following is a partial list of consumer products recently recalled by Health Canada:
· Char-Broil Digital Electric Smokers recalled due to potential electric shock hazard;
· Bell Soquel Youth Helmets recalled due to injury hazard;
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· Frigidaire-branded rear-control Electric Range recalled due to electrical shock and electrocution hazards (Model FCRE306CAS / Serial Numbers VF34410621 through VF34410752);
· USB Charger Adapter (sold online on Temu.com in colours black, blue and red with barcode 5600210341 and has 3 USB ports) recalled due to electric shock hazard;
· Public Advisory - Health Canada warns about unregistered insecticides in the marketplace.  Specifically, unregistered dichlorvos insecticides such as “Sniper 1000 EC DDVP”, “Lava 100% EC” and “NOPEST” are not authorized in Canada.  These products contain dichlorvos, also known as DDVP, at levels that pose a significant risk to human health, including weakness, vomiting, convulsions or loss of consciousness;
· Plastimyr Baby Walkers recalled due to potential injury hazard;
· Kikkaboo Baby Walkers recalled due to potential injury hazard;
· Star brite Instant Hull Cleaner recalled due to improper labelling;
· Expanded Recall:  Olmitos Baby Walkers recalled due to potential injury hazard;
· Dole brand and President’s Choice brand Salad Kits recalled due to listeria monocytogenes (Dole UPC 71430000922 with Best Before Dates from Feb 6 – 20, 2024; Dole UPC 71430017111 with Best Before Dates of Feb 3 – 18; and President’s Choice UPC 60383023195 with all Best Before Dates up to and including Feb 18, 2024;
· Lolanta Children’s Hooded Flannel Bathrobes recalled due to flammability hazard;
· Steamfast, Sharper Image and Vornado Brand Handheld Garment Steamers recalled due to potential burn hazard;
· Ice Buckets in certain Frigidaire-branded Side-By-Side refrigerators recalled due to chocking and laceration hazards;
· Husqvarna petrol grass trimmers recalled due to fire hazard (several models manufactured between 2021 – 2023);
· Achim Cordless GII Morningstar Light Filtering Mini Blind may pose a risk of strangulation and choking;
· President’s Choice brand and Taylor Farms brand Mexican-Style Street Corn Salad Kits recalled due to Listeria monocytogenes;
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· Various THE CLASSIC TOUCH Cordless Blinds from Browns Linens recalled due to strangulation and choking hazards for children;
· Lovevery 2023 Slide & Seek Ball Run with Wooden Knobs recalled due to choking hazard;
· SRAM 12-speed Shift Brake Levers recalled due to fall hazard;
· BISSELL Multi Reach hand and Floor Vacuum Cleaner recalled due to fire hazard;
· NordicTrack iSelect Voice-controlled Adjustable Dumbbells recalled due to injury hazard;
· Various window coverings by LaBelle Venitienne recalled due to strangulation and choking hazards for children;
· Various custom-made corded window coverings by Venitiennes 83 Inc recalled due to strangulation and choking hazards for children;
· Maverick Coastal 60-Inch Outdoor Ceiling Fan recalled due to impact hazard;
· Health Canada warns that FirstPower 4000mAh V6 Battery Replacement for Dyson V6 Series Vacuums may pose a risk of fire and burns;
· Sudbury Products – ALL-OFF Hull and Bottom Cleaner recalled due to inappropriate labelling;
· Various blinds by Persienne Design recalled due to strangulation hazard for children;
· Zebra blinds and roller blinds equipped with a chain and cord shield from Les stores Ameuriq recalled due to strangulation hazard for children;
· Various Dastex brand blinds and shades recalled due to strangulation and choking hazards for children;
· Various window coverings from Carsan EVP recalled due to strangulation hazard for children;
· Vertical blind equipped with a chain and cord shield from La Verticalerie recalled due to strangulation hazard for children;
· Steamist Tilt-Up Bath & Shower Seat recalled due to potential fall and laceration hazard; and
· Home Design, Inc low profile beds recalled due to injury hazard.
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	For specific details and a complete listing of recent recalls and safety alerts, visit the Health Canada website at https://recalls-rappels.canada.ca/en.

WILDFIRES – 2024 OUTLOOK

	With low snowfalls and higher temperatures forecast for the upcoming El Nino year, concerns are already raising relating to wildfires in Canada.
	As reported by several news sites, “zombie fires” continue to burn in areas of Canada – mainly in the western provinces.  Typically, some wildfires will continue to burn underground and die out over the winter months.  But this winter, the embers of last year’s record-setting wildfire season remain.  These so-called zombie fires are burning under thick layers of snow at an unprecedented rate, raising fears about what the coming summer may bring.
	Zombie fires are flameless smoulders that burn slowly below the surface, and are kept alive due to an organic soil – peat moss – that is common in North America’s boreal forest.  These zombie fires are not unusual.  Based on data from the past 10 years, British Columbia on average sees five or six fires that continue to burn during the cold months.  In January 2024, an unprecedented 106 active zombie fires existed in that province.  Alberta has seen a spike in these winter fires with 57 burning as of early February – nearly 10 times more than the five-year average.
	The warm, dry weather that capped off what is expected to be the planet’s hottest year on record is not over.  The global El Nino weather system will likely continue through this spring and into the fall, resulting in forecasts suggesting 2024 could be even hotter – prompting experts to call for more wildfire prevention efforts now.
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[bookmark: _Hlk159742176]	Last year was Canada’s most destructive wildfire season by a longshot, with more than 6,500 fires burning close to 19 million hectares or nearly 47 million acres.

[bookmark: _Hlk154162131][bookmark: _Hlk156838618]***
[bookmark: _Hlk154161986]HISTORICAL ARTICLES REQUIRED

	If anyone has any historical information relating to Kemptville or surrounding communities that would make an interesting story / article for the Newsletter, please contact Lila Zwicker at 902-761-2274 or by e-mail at kemptville.newsletter@gmail.com.

***
DO YOU KNOW …. In our January 2021 edition of the Kemptville Newsletter, the historical article included a portion regarding the house located at 3597 Highway 203 in East Kemptville as part of the series of houses located in what was at one time referred to as Rockingham.  For many, this house will be remembered as belonging to Arthur Crowell Sr and his wife Stella, who were the parents, grandparents or great-grand parents of many people living in East Kemptville at that time.  Today, this house is owned by Arthur and Stella’s Crowell’s grandson – William Crowell and his wife Lida.  The following is the longer version of the history of this house as written by former East Kemptville resident, Peter Crowell, as it appeared in The Vanguard, on November 11, 1986.

EAST KEMPTVILLE HOUSE DESIGNED AS
FAMILY DWELLING AND HOTEL


	The Forest View House – built for Heman Crowell in 1908 is located in the upper regions of the village in East Kemptville and is the largest house found in that community.  It was built in 1908 for Heman Crowell, and was designed to serve as both a family dwelling and a hotel to serve the many hunters and fishermen who came to Kemptville each year during the early 1900s.
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	The house is New England Colonial Revival in style.  Both the main part of the house and the large adjoining ell, are a full two storeys with an attic above.  The main house has a three-bay façade with a central doorway, while the ell has a three-bay façade with an off-centre doorway.  Open verandahs extend along the face of both parts of the house.  Although this house is not terribly old by local standards, the Crowell family had lived on this property for many years before this house was constructed.  Two houses, both of which fell victim to fire, sat on this same site before the present house was built.

[image: ]
The Heman Crowell house in winter on laundry day.  
ATCHA Photo P2002:333.

	Edward B. Crowell, who was born on October 10, 1832, was the first man to build on this property.   He was the son of Jonathan Crowell, Sr., the first person of the Crowell name to settle in the village of Kemptville.  Edward B. Crowell was married in 1852 to Deborah Hamilton of Kemptville, and their first house was probably built on this site later in the 1850s.  Edward Crowell was a farmer and a woodsman, and was also employed during the 1870s as the local mail contractor.  The oldest living residents of Kemptville also remember Edward Crowell as a lay preacher.  Although he was never formally ordained, he often preached at funerals and on some other occasions at the small Free Baptist meeting house which sits a short distance up the road from this house.
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	J. Murray Lawson’s Yarmouth Reminiscences, records on page 329 the following account of 1877: - “On the night of April 2, the house of Edward Crowell, Kemptville, (mail contractor) was totally destroyed by fire, with all the furniture, provisions &c.  The fire was discovered about 10:30 o’clock, after all had retired, by Mrs. Crowell, who heard the crackling of flames in the back kitchen.  Nothing was saved except the night clothing on the inmates.  No insurance.”
	It was probably shortly after this that Edward Crowell built his second house on this same site.  They continued to live on this homestead and all nine of their children were raised here.  Edward Crowell farmed here until the late 1890s when his son Heman Crowell moved onto the property.  Around 1900 Edward and Deborah Crowell retired to Beverly, Mass., and lived with their youngest daughter, Mrs. Annie Bowden, who had married and settled there.  The Kemptville homestead was formally deeded to Heman Crowell on June 10, 1901, although he had been living there for several years prior to that date.

Continued next month ….
***
Editors’ Note:  Anyone wishing to have an item included in the Newsletter is to submit information no later than the 20th of the month for publication in the next edition.  Items are to be provided by e-mail to kemptville.newsletter@gmail.com, dropped off, or mailed to 3012 Highway 203, East Kemptville, B5A 5P5.  Please ensure your name and telephone number are provided with any submission.  To report errors, omissions or for more information, contact either Robert or Lila Zwicker at 902-761-2274 or at the above e-mail address.

***
SUBMISSIONS FOR THE NEXT EDITION ARE DUE
MARCH 20, 2024.
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